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RHODES UNIVERSITY

ALLAN WEBB HALL COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF A MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, 24 February 2004

AT 19:00 IN THE HALL WARDENS FLAT.

2004.1.1 PRESENT

Mr John McNeill (Hall Warden, Chair) and Messrs  Luke Brown (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Matthew Charlesworth (Salisbury House Warden) and Garth Francis (Winchester House Senior Student), Ms Natalie Grunewald (Truro House Senior Student), Mr Glenn Guiseb (Salisbury House Senior Student), Prof Roger Jacob (Hall Fellow), Ms Nicola Kane  (Hall Senior Student), Mr Zwangendaba Ludidi (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Ms Mpumi Mathibela (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Mr Trevor Mushowe (Salisbury House Sub-Warden), Ms Monica Ramsunder (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Messrs Graeme Saggers (Salisbury House Sub-Warden) and Olivier Serrao(Allan Webb Hall SRC Representative), Mesdames Lerato Thulo (Canterbury House Senior Student), Anne Warring (Truro House Warden) and Desiree Wicks (Canterbury House Warden), 

Secretariat: Ms Larissa Klazinga (Allan-Webb Hall Secretary)

2004.1.2 LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Did not attend: Prof Lilla Stack & Sr Rose Büchner 
2004.1.3 OTHER MATTERS FOR THE AGENDA

There were no other matters for the agenda.
2004.1.4 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES

Mr Charlesworth confirmed the minutes.

Ms Warring seconded.
2004.1.5 MATTERS ARISING

5.1 Acquisition of Pool Table for the Games Room 
Item to be discussed under item 2004.1.14 Hall Bar.
2004.1.6 ELECTION OF BOARD OF RESIDENCE STUDENT REPRESENTATIVES

Mr Charlesworth explained that the Board of Residences (BoR) is constituted from all the Halls of Residence on campus and each Hall is represented by the Hall Warden, a House Warden, the Hall Senior Student and one other student representative elected from the student body of the Hall and requested that we now nominate a student for that position. Mr Francis nominated Mr Ludidi as the BoR Student Representative for Allan Webb Hall. Ms Mathibela nominated Ms Ramsunder. Both students were asked to leave the room and after a vote by show-of-hands Mr Ludidi was elected to serve on the BoR for 2004.
2004.1.7 TRANSPORTING INDISPOSED STUDENTS

Mr McNeill, referring to an email received from the Dean of Students on Monday the 23 of February, informed the committee that the University had retained the services of a private ambulance service in Grahamstown to transport indisposed students either to the Sanatorium or to Settlers Hospital and that a fee of between R80 – R100 would be charged to the students account should the student decide to make use of this service.

Mrs Wicks suggested that Fort England be included in this service. Mr Serrao recommended that students be informed of this service at the beginning of each year and be asked to sign a permission form if they wished to make use of the service. Mr Francis enquired whether the use of this facility was mandatory, noting the cost of R80 – R100 was substantially higher that the actual cost of transporting a student to san in a private vehicle. Mr McNeill assured Mr Francis that the service was voluntary. Ms Ramsunder suggested that parents be informed of this new service and its cost and that they should sign the permission form authorising payment.

The committee noted that this service was only beneficial in the case of a grave medical emergency as it was too expensive to warrant use in the case of minor injuries like sprains. 

The committee noted the new procedure and agreed that it would be most useful in critical medical situations but felt that it did not solve the day-to-day minor medical problems more commonly faced in the residence system.
2004.1.8 PROVISIONAL HALL BUDGET

The committee accepted the budget and authorised the ordering of the Herald newspaper for all four residences. Due to the sale of old computers the Hall had a surplus of          R4, 000.00. It was decided that each residence should be allocated R1,000.00 for capital expenditure, to be approved by the Hall Warden.
2004.1.9 RULE REVISION

Hall Committee members were tasked with discussing this matter at their next House meetings and reporting back at the Hall Committee meeting scheduled for next term. Should any changes be suggested by the Houses they will be discussed at the next Hall Committee meeting.
2004.1.10 O-WEEK POST MORTEM

10.1 Training Workshops

The Hall Committee felt that the 2003 House Committee training workshops were superior to the ones run this year. It was agreed that last year’s smaller groups were more conducive to productive interaction. 

Several students noted that they did not find the Careers workshop useful, stating that the first year students received the same Careers workshop facilitated by Mr Wetmore that they did. As the stated purpose of the training workshops was to prepare the House Committees to run workshops in their residences, the Careers workshop was redundant.

Students also stated that they found Dr Motara’s workshop irrelevant. 

It was felt that the individual House Committee weekends away were more beneficial as they built team spirit and helped to crystallise the residence goals for the year.

It was suggested that the structure of the training workshops should be changed, with one day set aside for specialised training like sexuality and cultural diversity. The emphasis should be on working in smaller groups with a facilitator, focussing on how to run the workshops in residence, rather than lecture-type mass meetings. The second day should focus on the role of House Committees within the residences, possibly work-shopping various portfolios and the third day should allow for networking and teambuilding activities.

10.2 First Years
The Hall Committee felt that Orientation Week affords first year students valuable time to settle down and become accustomed to the Rhodes environment. It was noted that while Rhodes is discussing shortening Orientation Week, other South African Universities, like RAU have set aside two weeks for their Orientation programme. 

The Hall Committee felt that the Orientation programme should remain centred on the residences rather than being shifted to larger campus venues. It was argued that running Orientation Week workshops in residences served to bond the first year students into a cohesive group. This benefit would be lost if workshops were run for large groups on campus.

10.3 Student Representative Council (SRC)

The SRC was congratulated for their visibility during Orientation Week and for their change of focus, from alcohol-related events to move positive functions. It was noted that several SRC functions clashed with the residence workshop schedule. 

Mr Serrao thanked the Hall Committee for their support on behalf of the SRC and committed to conveying the Hall Committees concerns about scheduling to the SRC.

10.4 Post Graduates

Mr Charlesworth was congratulated for his organisation for the Orientation programme for new post graduate students.  
2004.1.11 QUALITY SURVEY

The Hall Committee noted that the Quality of Residence Life survey was a useful tool to judge personal performance. Mr Brown requested that the survey be conducted in both the second and third terms so that change could be effected sooner rather than later. 

It was decided that a scaled-down version focussing specifically on individual staff performance would be run in the second term and the full version would be run once a year, in the third term. 
2004.1.12 HOUSEKEEPING & CATERING STAFF CHANGES

Mr McNeill informed the Committee that Ms Nelani, the Allan Webb Housekeeper has been moved to Founders Hall and her position filled by Ms Denise Daniels, previously from Drostdy Hall.  The Committee was encouraged to assist Ms Daniels so as to facilitate a smooth transition. The Committee expressed it’s sadness at the loss of Ms Nelani and noted with concern the lack of consultation with regards the transfer of staff.

Mr McNeill noted that Ms Beatrice du Plessis has been appointed to the position of Allan Webb Caterer.
2004.1.13 EXAM RESULTS

It was announced that the top academic residence in the Hall was Truro, followed by Canterbury in second, Salisbury a close third and Winchester trailing a distant fourth.

Mr McNeill noted with concern the decline in Winchester’s performance. The Committee had several suggestions for improvement: 

· Wardens could meet termly with students identified as struggling academically;

· Possible Hall academic probation;

· Study groups within residences, where students with a good grasp of their subject could assist academically weaker students and 

· Letters of encouragement to both top academic performers and borderline students.

Mr Serrao emphasised the benefit of Wardens taking an active interest in student’s academics.
2004.1.14 HALL BAR

Mr Francis proposed the possibility of the creation of a Hall Bar. He elaborated, explaining that:

· the bar would be open twice a month on weekends; 

· would limit its hours so as to limit noise disruption to Canterbury residents

· would be subject to the same restrictions that applied to residence social functions and

· would be managed by a Hall Bar Committee set-up specifically for this purpose.

He requested a R1,000.00 start-up loan from the Hall, which the Hall Committee agreed to. Winchester House donated a fridge. It was suggested that the name of the bar be decided by running a competition open to all Hall residents.
2004.1.15 REUNION OF COLLEGE OF EDUCATION IN DECEMBER AND CENTENARY EVENTS

Mr McNeill informed the Committee that the College of Education Old Girls was planning a re-union at Rhodes in December and enquired whether the Hall Committee envisioned participating in some way. The Committee felt that as this event was schedules for December, it would be logistically unfeasible to participate.

Mr Charlesworth raised the possibility of an Allan Webb Alumni re-union to take place from the 2nd to the 4th of July 2004. He committed to establishing whether students helping with events could be accommodated by the University free of charge.
2004.1.16 FUNCTION DATES

Ms Klazinga drew the Committees attention to the provisional Hall calendar for 2004 and asked it there were any objection.

Ms Kane noted that on Wednesdays, Thursdays and Fridays she was required to attend Journalism 4 meetings. She resolved to establish whether she would be excused from Journalism commitments to attend Hall functions.

Ms Thulo noted with concern that several Hall functions clashed with His People fixtures. 
2004.1.17 RESIDENCE ADMINISTRATION SYSTEM (RAS)

Mr McNeill informed the Committee that RAS, a system he designed, has been implemented with success throughout the Hall. Ms Klazinga noted that the RAS has simplified and streamlined residence administration. The Committee thanked Mr McNeill for his work on the RAS. 
2004.1.18 REPORT FROM THE HALL WARDEN

There was nothing to report here that was not dealt with elsewhere on the agenda.
2004.1.19 REPORT FROM THE SRC REPRESENTATIVE

Mr Serrao noted that the SRC viewed Orientation Week as a success and thanked the Hall for its participation.

He informed the Committee that in an effort to increase transparency the SRC would be making its minutes available to students. To improve visibility the SRC would be eating in various dining halls around campus throughout the year.

Mr Serrao requested that student issues raised at Hall Committee meetings should be conveyed to the SRC if their action was required.

The SRC was thanked for the Cheese and Wine at the beginning of term.  
2004.1.20 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

There was no other business. 
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